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The name 'Beekon' derives from the Wurundjeri  word for Mooroolbark, which 
is thought to mean earth or place. Thank you to all  the staff and students who 

contr ibuted their words, photos and memories of 2022.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF COUNTRY
We respectfully acknowledge the past ,  present and emerging Elders and 

Tradit ional Owners of this land, the Wurundjeri  people .  We are honoured to 
share this land we all  live on together and recognise our connection to all 

Aboriginal communit ies who have resided in this area and pay respect to the 
ongoing connection to land, sea, culture and heri tage. 

A place to inspire discovery, to value and 
to seize opportunity

Wilam duwi yaggon-iet, gahgook ba gunga nanbo

Endeavour Respect Res il ience Compass ion

Front cover art by Emilee Mitchell Year 12, G1 
Body Image, 2022.
Acrylic on canvas

This piece was inspired by the standard of body positivity, and how it focuses on changing yourself to fit an image rather than 
understanding a positive body image requires being comfortable and loving your body knowing that it’s not perfect in society’s eyes. 
The subject matter and colours were chosen to embody that idea.



2022 has been an exciting year for Mooroolbark 
College. One of our proudest achievements has been the 
naming of our four Houses, Baan (Blue), Darrang (Green), 
Biik (Red) and Ngawan (Yellow). We engaged Simone 
Thompson, a Melbourne based Woi-Wurrung Wurundjeri 
and Yorta-Yorta artist, who created outstanding art works 
to symbolise each House with a story line to go with each 
House. Simone worked with both our staff and students to 
understand the culture of each House.

To coincide with this, the beginning of Semester 2 saw the 
opening of the Student Wellbeing and Learning Centre. 
This facility supports the College’s philosophy that great 
learning cannot happen without supporting student 
wellbeing, wellbeing is supported when students are 
confident and successful learners. Combining the library, 
House Offices and wellbeing supports has certainly been 
an overwhelming success.

I would like to congratulate the students, families and staff 
for their resilience this year as we managed COVID-19 illnesses and the resulting impact on the teaching and learning 
program. It has certainly been another challenging year, but fortunately we were able to keep a stable environment 
to enable teaching and learning to continue for all students throughout the year.

2023 is a year of celebration for the College as it celebrates its 50th Anniversary. This year of celebration will allow 
both our past and present school communities to celebrate the wonderful achievements of Mooroolbark College 
across many generations. The celebrations will commence on Saturday 1st April with a celebratory Open Day.

At the end of each year, we always say goodbye to a number of staff with 2022 no different.  
I would firstly like to congratulate Matthew Donald on his appointment as Assistant Principal at Healesville High 
School. Matthew started at Mooroolbark College as a graduate teacher and shortly became a Cluster Leader, 
followed by House Leader of Green House. Matthew has also undertaken the role of Director of Curriculum these 
past few years, supporting the teaching and learning program at the College. We wish Matthew all the best in his 
new role.
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CIPAL



 I would also like to congratulate Allie Grey Smith, Lachlan Mann and Zac Parr who have also received promotions and are 
leaving the College at the end of 2022. All three staff have contributed to the College in meaningful ways. Again, I am very 
proud of the staff who began at the College as graduate teachers successfully becoming leaders in other schools.

We also wish Andrew Dingey, Lucy Badrock, Alannah Frampton, Taylah Mackie, Alex Ristovski and Christie Godby in their 
teaching roles in 2023.

From our educational support staff, we farewell Sophie Meyer and Kerri Hague this year. 

During the year we farewelled Janet Whitby, Wayne Martin, Tracey Lackman, Jennifer Young, David Grey Noble, Rebecca 
Blowfield,  Denise Raven, Olivia Burrows, Evgenia Giles, Charlie Wakeham, Nick Davatzis, Amy Donaldson, Stephanie Bell, 
Caroline Blomley, Tracey Lackman, Tina Forte, Matthew Wildner and Emma Brown. We wish them all the best as they take up 
new positions.

I look forward to welcoming our students back in 2023 and wish all our 2022 graduating students all the best for their future.

Ann Stratford - Principal
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It has been so good to have a normal year. Our 
classrooms and yard have permanently returned to 
how they should be with the hustle, bustle noise and 
energy of excitable young adolescents. This year has 
seen ongoing progress in this great school of ours.

We welcomed in a terrific group of Year 7’s who have 
quickly taken on board the College values and no 
doubt will help take our College forward in the coming 
years. Whilst we farewelled one of the great Year 12 
cohorts that included several kind-hearted, hardworking 
and aspirational young adults. 

We finally saw the end of construction work in the College to see the opening of what 
we consider to be a gold standard Wellbeing and Learning Centre in the heart of 
our school. It has been wonderful to see that area being so well used by our students 
during lunch breaks, Breakfast club or for Club 3/4. The harmonious buzz in that space 
during lunch breaks has been a sight to see and hear and we look forward to this 
space being well used for many years to come.

We are looking forward to the Year 7 Discovery Centre being repurposed with all 
core subjects being taught from the one space.  Students will commence the year with 
a Year 7 start up program encompassing Literacy, Numeracy, ICT and Well-being 
initiatives. 

Again, our staff were busy awarding merits to the many students that demonstrated our College Values of Respect, 
Endeavour, Compassion and Resilience. Close to 8000 merits were distributed to students over the course of 2022 
and it was great to see some well-earned Principal’s award recipients acknowledged at our assemblies. We have 
such terrific mix of personalities and talents in our school that continue to make our community a great place to work, 
learn and teach.

2022 saw many highlights including the newly formed Wakakirri Squad who have proudly and successfully 
represented the college.  Our performers were recognised with an array of awards and were invited to spend time 
with Sonja Terpstra (MP) who discussed leadership and the role leaders play in the community.  

The 2022 Production was staged in a very different way this year integrating Instrumental Music and the Performing 
Arts.  We Will Rock You was a joy to see, and the audience response was supportive and fully appreciated by the 
cast. It is a highlight when the local primary schools join us every year for the matinee.  Having a full house for our 
performers is always a special moment.

We have continued to work on connections with our extended community.  Our Pre-service Teacher program has 
been very successful in 2022 providing further support and extension within the classroom and beyond.  We have 
a small group of staff involved with the University of Newcastle Quality Teach Program, and we have continued our 
professional learning journey with Bastow. 

Adam Lorkin, Samantha McIntosh and Rachael Williams - Assistant Principals



What a remarkable year it has been! Thank you to everyone in the 
Mooroolbark College community for taking on a positive approach to the 
return of onsite leaning.  

It has been a big year as we saw the return of many of our traditional school 
events following two tough years of disruptions. We were fortunate enough 
to witness the success of many of our peers in the Wakakirri team, as well as 
various other endeavours such as the Athletic and Swimming carnivals, and 
interschool sport.

The hard work and dedication of many within the Arts and the Performing Arts 
has been outstanding this year, leading to the creation of many independent 
movies shown at the Mooroolbark College film festival, as well as the making 
and performance of this year’s ‘We Will Rock You’ production.  
The unveiling of the new Student Wellbeing Centre provides a welcoming 
environment for students to access key supports within the school and we can’t 
wait to see the potential that this space has to promote learning and wellness.   

From a Year 12 perspective, this year has been very challenging and yet 
fulfilling, getting to enjoy our debutante ball, Year 12 formal, various dress 
up days, as well as our end of year celebration at Funfields. We are very grateful for the shared experiences, 
memories, and relationships formed throughout the roller coaster of Year 12. Although it is sad for us to leave, we 
will carry these memories with us, and we look forward to seeing what everyone achieves.  

To all of you at Mooroolbark College in 2023 and beyond, we wish you the best of luck and hope to see 
everyone keep contributing to the positive school culture.

Jackson Addicott and Hayley Knight – College Captains

The Student Representative Council (SRC) had a successful year coming 
back from the disruptions caused by lockdown, and we were able to run 
several stalls for different events throughout the year, as well as raising 
money for a cause important to students at the College. 

We were excited to revamp the SRC in Term 1 of this year. We had a lot 
of Year 7's join and become involved with making posters, advertising in 
homegroups and running stalls and events. Our first stall came very early 
in the year making a profit of over $400. We used this profit to buy an 
esky, investing in the future of the SRC. We were able to run a Women’s 
Day stall, where we sold dried flowers, shower bombs and bath bombs 
for students to give to their Mothers and other important women in their 
life. 

Following a petition for Mr Ingham to get a mullet that started as a joke, 
the SRC helped a few Year 10's to organise the Mullets for Mental 
Health initiative. Our members interviewed students and teachers 
on their own mental health to promote transparency and awareness, 
playing it at assembly. We organised advertising and awareness for 
the event with a public ‘mullet shaving’ at lunchtime, raising over $1000 
through the Black Dog Institute. 

Finally, I’d like to thank our members that have helped all these events 
become reality, and especially our SRC liaison, Miss Farrell, who has 
truly been amazing in organising meetings and events all year. I wish 
everyone all the best in inspiring and creating change within the school.

Emily Reid - SRC President
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English
It has been an exciting year in English! We have welcomed our invaluable new 
team members Penn Valk, Paige Williams and Amy Godfrey and we are sad to be 
farewelling Lucy Badrock and wish her all the best for the future. 

It has been a big year for our Year 7 students, with a focus on experimenting with 
different text types and formats and students have also been honing their writing 
skills. A highlight was an author visit from Sofie Laguna, who spoke about how and 
why she became an author, her writing process and an open question time. She 
lead a guided writing task and here are a lot of talented writers at Year 7 this 
year and we are hoping she inspired many of them to pursue a career in writing. 

Years 8, 9 and 10 have focused on developing their writing abilities in a number 
of different styles and have proven themselves to be competent public speakers 
through yarning circles and persuasive and motivational oral presentations.  

The Year 11 and 12 English Team are proud of the work that students have put 
in this year and for the resilience that has been shown when overcoming the 
challenges presented throughout the last two years. The improvements that the 
Year 11 students have made in their analytical and writing abilities over the year 
has been a pleasure to watch and we know that they will excel next year. 

A highlight of the year for Year 12 was reading The Crucible aloud as a class, 
which revealed some hidden acting talent and helped to develop students’ 
understanding of the key events in the play. 

This year's Year 11 Literature course saw students embark on a range of new 
experiences. From reading and analysing texts in a very different style to what 
they were used to, to having to participate in more debates than anyone thought 
possible, the journey has been a rewarding challenge for many of us. 

The Year 12 English Language students were small in number but large in 
personality and effort as they braced for a bumpy 'normal' year of schooling. 
Whilst there were moments of hardship early, particularly with the amount of 
subject specific language, they strove through and mastered. Congratulations! 

The Night of Excellence offered us the opportunity to celebrate the top students in 
English at each year level as well as show the progression in the analytical and writing abilities from Year 7 to Year 
12. We would like to congratulate Giselle Leonard for winning the People’s Choice Award for English.

Amy Broekmann - Head of English

EAL
With the end of 2022 rapidly approaching, it is a great time to look 
back at the highlights of the year and celebrate the amazing growth our 
EAL students have developed in the past 12 months.  

For many of our Chin students, the Wakakirri Dance Festival has been 
an absolutely unforgettable journey. 

The farewell to our 2022 Year 12s was also an event of mixed emotions 
– pride, joy, excitement, and sadness to see them go. 
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Those students have overcome all the unimaginable hardships in life and made the 
best of their education. During their years at Mooroolbark College, they have truly 
lived up to the school values by being invariably respectful, diligent, resilient, and 
compassionate. We wish them the best in the future. 

The EAL Homework Club in collaboration with the Migrant Information Centre 
and Centre for Multicultural Youth has now drawn to a close in Term 4. We have 
had a few successful sessions when more than ten students turned up to seek help 
with their schoolwork. The academic progress in our EAL cohorts is also worth 
mentioning. Our Year 7's have performed exceptionally well in Semester 1, while 
Year 8 overall has seen the biggest improvement from last year.  

Other events like Harmony Week, Chin National Day celebration and EAL Parents 
Morning Teas have also taken place alongside regular activities like volleyball 
training. We look forward to further embracing the diverse culture at our school and 
running more extra-curricular activities to enrich young people's lives. 

Yi Jiang - EAL Coordinator

Mathematics
Mathematics at Mooroolbark College 2022 has been another great year! Our students have been given more opportunities 
than ever to experience real world connections and collaborate with others as we have returned to a more consistent learning 
environment. 
Some of the opportunities we were able to experience this year have been a visit to Mars with our VHAP students as well as 3D 
printing and exploring Lazer cutting technology at KIOSC.

We can also celebrate the use of the new learning spaces around the College after some major building works have been 
completed in 2022. This has provided us with new learning opportunities and perspectives. 

Our junior students in have pioneered independent learning goals in Mathematics. Students select their own goal supported with 
classroom curriculum and independently use learning tools provided to work towards achieving this goal. We hope to empower 
students and build learning self-efficacy by giving them agency for their learning in the classroom. 
2022 has been a great year to try new things and settle back into a school environment we are excited for what 2023 has to 
bring. 

Have great break and we look forward to seeing you next year. 

Jade Hubben and James Taylor- Heads of Mathematics



Arts
This year has been a fantastic year in The Arts. It has been so great to have all of our events 
back with fantastic performances, displays and attendance throughout the year.  

It has been a big year in the performing arts. This year we introduced our new Performing Arts 
subject at Year 7 and 8 which helped to combine the areas of Drama and Music into the one 
semester. Students have absolutely loved being able to combine their passions for both areas 
in the one subject in both year levels. Outside of the classroom, this year’s College production 
of ‘We Will Rock You’ was a huge success! The performances were amazing. All of the students 
and staff involved should be very proud of their work.  

In the visual arts, it was fantastic to be able to once again host our annual VCE Arts Showcase 
as part of our Night of Excellence. The night showcased amazing work created by students 
in Art, Media, Studio Arts and VCD. The sheer amount of work, the quality and the variety 
was phenomenal. The night also saw voting once again in our highly coveted People’s 
Choice Award, which was taken out by Shaylah Haywood of Year 12 for her Studio Arts 
piece ‘Decay’. Finally, Term 4 also saw the return of our annual film festival. The 10th annual 
Mooroolbark College Film Festival was a huge success, showcasing the highly engaging films 
created by our Media students. Two students in particular did an outstanding job; Liam Casey 
in Year 12 Media and Anisa Aganovic in Year 11 Media both creating stunning short films. 

This year we bid farewell to Alannah Frampton. The Arts Department wish you all the best for 
the future.

Matthew Neil-Holland - Head of Arts 

Health and Physical Education
There have been some fantastic highlights this year in Health and Physical Education 
(HPE) including the Year 9SEPEP European Handball and Gymnastics units.  

In Year 9 Health students were treated to the live play called ‘Smashed’, which 
demonstrated the social, emotional, psychological and legal impacts of underage 
Alcohol consumption. The Polished Man, was a powerful incursion encouraging men 
to step up, speak out and take a stand against violence towards women and children. 
Students were guided to identify problem behaviours and speak out to curb the 
bystander effect. 

 Year 9 Advance Duke of Edinburgh class put their physical capabilities to the test at 



Ninja warrior training at the Ninja Parc (Bayswater). 

Year 10 Talented Sport Program visited the Victorian Institute of Sport and learned about 
nutrition at an elite performance level. 

Year 12 Outdoor Environmental Studies students hiked up to the Mount Buller Summit, to 
incredible views, and some experienced snow for the first time.  They also completed a 20km 
hike through the Howqua Hills (including 12 river crossings in freezing cold water). Memories 
that will last a lifetime. 

The Year 12 Physical Education students completed their Fitness Training Camp in August 
allowing students to reflect on how training regimes can be used to target various Fitness 
Components. All involved had a great time, showcasing the College value of resilience during 
each challenging session. 

One of the well-loved events of the school calendar is The Mount Buller Snow Day. The 
weather wasn’t favourable, but the students carved up the snow with many experiencing it 
for the first time. 

Bring on 2023!

Stephanie Todd - Head of Health and Physical Education

Humanities
Humanities classrooms were once again alive with our ongoing 
focus on action and review-based education.  Highlights have 
included: 

Our Open Night displays included our very popular 
archaeological boxes. Students used brushes and spatulas to 
carefully unearth objects and then created precise quadrant 
records. 

Lego was a hit in Year 9 World of Work, with students creating 
annotated models of key employment centres.   

Classes explored details of events in Ukraine, from geographical 
and historical perspectives. 

Education Perfect continued to be an invaluable resource for junior 
classes.  



Year 7 History students investigated land management by Ancient 
Australians, including fire management, whaling, cool versus hot fire 
methods and the trading of grain. 

We had History and Be Your Own Boss excursions, plus Geography 
field trips to Kinglake, the Melbourne CBD, Richmond and the 
Mornington Peninsula. It was so much fun applying what everyone had 
learned in the classroom. 

Year 10 Economics worked on saving the world!  Students formed 
think tanks and wrote briefing papers on environmental issues, social 
cohesion, cost of living, the debt crisis and technological threats. 

Legal Studies students played Jeopardy as part of their revision 
program. It was a great, fun way to help recall course information. 
At the time of writing, our Year 12 students were undertaking exams 
for Accounting, Business Management and Legal Studies.  Humanities 
staff wish all Year 12 students the very best.  Thanks to our Year 12 
teachers and all staff who helped in what for many students has been 
a six-year journey. 

We are excited about our new Year 9 subject, Herstory, which will 
explore female historical narratives in 2023. 

Thanks to all Humanities students for your amazing efforts this year.  
On behalf of the Humanities team, enjoy your break and see you next 
year!  

Chris Hanneberry - Head of Humanities

Languages
Hallo & 你好! 

It is amazing to reflect on how the year has raced by and a pleasure 
to see how our language learners have progressed. It really has made 
a world of difference having a full year back at school without major 
disruptions or lockdowns, not least of all because we were exploring the 
world in the classroom through language, geography and culture. 

There have been so many highlights including: The wonderful Written 
and Oral CATs submitted; the successes in the Education Perfect World 
Championships (placed 13th in German out 1228 competing schools 
worldwide); two (almost unattainable) certificates of the 10,000 point 
Elite level, reached by Aliyah Orwin doing Year 8 Chinese and Bailey 
Paget in Year 9; the amazing exposition of student work at the Night of 
Excellence including the winner of Languages’ People’s Choice award by 
Hollie McInnes. But let’s focus on what most students enjoyed saw as the 
highlight: The first Year 8 Cultural Excursion since 2019! 

The two language groups separated at Flinders Street.  The German 
students visited the Immigration Museum for the first time ever. The 



Science
We have had a fantastic year in Science, with students studying a range of exciting topics including 
body systems, forces, chemical reactions and energy to name a few! We celebrated the 2022 
National Science Week: Glass: More Than Meets the Eye; with a range of lunchtime activities 
including creating sun catchers, kaleidoscopes, and fibre optics with hot glue.  

Our Year 7’s learnt how to safely conduct Science experiments and earnt their Bunsen Burner 
licences. Congratulations to all our Year 7’s for their hard efforts learning how to safely work in a 
laboratory.  

Our Year 8 students conducted their first dissections and explored body systems, looking at how 
they interact and keep us functioning.  

In Year 9 students explored matter and chemical reactions, completing a range of experiments. 

Not all our learning was conducted within the classroom. We had a variety of excursions to allow 
for deep understanding.
Year 11 Biology students went to Melbourne Zoo to complete a unit on adaptations for survival, 
our Year 12 Physics students went to Lunar Park to experience mechanics in real life and our Year 
10 forensics students went to KIOSC to explore how evidence is collected and analysed to solve a 
crime.  

This year we welcomed in some new members to Turtle Club, who came in at lunch times to feed 
and exercise Franklin and Sheldon; they are growing so quickly!

Tristan Dunkley - Head of Science

Museum explains how this country has been shaped by the many and varied 
waves of immigrants that these shores have welcomed. Most students were able 
to find something they could relate to, based on their own family histories. At the 
Hofbräuhaus, the well-known German Restaurant, students were treated to a 
delicious feast! 

Our Chinese students visited the Chinese Museum and explored the history of 
Chinese settlement during the Gold Rush.  Our students learnt about the world's 
biggest Chinese dragon, saw Chinese textiles, costumes, furniture and a life-size 
Terracotta warrior. We learnt about the history of Qin and Han Dynasties, viewing 
a range of artefacts including a Jade Burial Suit and an ancient seismograph which 
was invented by Chinese scientist Zhang Heng in the Eastern Han period 132 AD. 
Then we lunched at the ‘Shanghai Village’ restaurant for a delicious treat. It was an 
exciting and informative day for our Year 8 students. 

So, if the achievements and activities of 2022 are anything to go by, 2023 should 
be even better!  

Jonas Bahlo - Head of Languages
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2022 was a fantastic year of growth for our instrumental program at the 
College with additions to the teaching team in Clare Assetta (voice), Viv 
Doolan (percussion) and Chris Schurmann (guitar). We welcomed many new 
Year 7's to instruments and ensembles, joining our 8-12 students that are 
continuing their musical journeys.  

There were many wonderful things to celebrate this year, including the return 
of performances on site with full adoring audiences. Our Winter Concert was 
a roaring success and saw performances from all ensembles and some really 
special soloists. The Production Camp saw the creation of the ‘Big Bucket 
Band’ who built a setlist and then performed as a curtain raiser for the 2022 
production.  

Our Night of Excellence was another opportunity for our soloists and 
ensembles to share their most amazing works and they did not disappoint, 
performing to a jam packed T block and blowing them away with their sound 
and stage craft.  

We have one more event on the calendar, the inaugural Summer Concert, 
which will see our performers fill our southern quadrangle with great tunes 
and their wonderful performance craft. Hope to see you there! Positions are 
available for the 2023 program so please get in touch with Mr. VK or the Arts 
office for an application.  

Jordan van Keulen - Instrumental Music Coordinator 
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2022 has been an exciting year in the 
Aspire Program. On top of all the wonderful 
opportunities in the classroom, our Aspire 
students were relishing the opportunity to head 
out on excursions this year (after a 2-year 
excursion drought!).  

During Term 1, 9A headed out for the day for 
a “City Experience” excursion, navigating public 
transport to complete a scavenger hunt by using 
teamwork. They participated in some virtual 
reality sessions and attended Artvo, where 
they were able to immerse themselves in the 
experience. A huge thanks to Mr Parr for all his 
hard work organising this excursion. 

Both 7A and 8A attended programs at the 
Yarra Ranges Tech School. The Year 8 class 
participated in the program, “Sustainable Energy 
– Data Science” and the Year 7’s completed, 
“An introduction to Design Thinking”. These days provided students with a wonderful opportunity to investigate real-life 
scenarios using innovative leading-edge technologies. 
7A and 8A also visited Melbourne Zoo, participating in the program “Animal Classifications and Adaptations”. A big 
thank you to Mr Dunkley and Mr Donald for braving the rain and helping the students experience this fascinating 
program. 

Lastly, during Term 4 our Year 9 class ran a special “Adventure Day” for our 7A students. This day was entirely planned 
and run by the Year 9 students, giving them the opportunity to develop their problem solving, time management and 
decision-making skills. What a fun way to celebrate the end of the year and a special thanks to Mr Parr for his work 
behind the scenes getting ready for the day. 

After 3 years, it is time to say goodbye to our 9A students who are graduating from the Aspire 
Program. I hope that your time in the program has been challenging, fun and that you have 
made friendships that will continue on for the rest of your school life and beyond.  

I look forward to seeing what amazing adventures we can have in the Aspire Program in 
2023! 

Kara Salmon - Aspire Program Coordinator
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The Indigenous word ‘Wakakirri’ means ‘to dance a story’. 
A great story can change the way people think about the 
world around them. Wakakirri is Australia’s largest Performing 
Arts event for schools with over 180 taking part in 2022. 
Participating schools are inspired by the Wakakirri ethos ‘great 
stories inspire change’. This year, our extremely talented dance 
troupe participated in the National Wakakirri Festival and 
were thrilled to take home several National Awards for their 
performance entitled ‘The True Cost’. 

THE STORY BEHIND THE PERFORMANCE: 

A large part of the learning focus for the Wakakirri program at Mooroolbark College emphasises changing 
perspectives and taking action as a critical part of being an active learner. Many students were shocked to discover 
the impact fast fashion has on both our environment and humanity.  

Our performance examined the misconnection between garment workers and consumers within the fast fashion 
industry.  Responding to the simple question "who made my clothes?" the performance illuminated the hands behind 
the products we wear.

Initially inspired by Andrew Morgan's 'The True Cost' – students explored the themes of overconsumption, greed and 
sacrifice via an exposition of garment workers and a young shopaholic. Designed to be a powerful form of activism, 
generating important conversations around social injustice, our performers prompted the audience to consider the true 
cost of the clothes we wear. The complexity of the item required focused movement and adroit choreography, along 
with high level acting skills to convey the magnitude of the global fast fashion crisis. 

Respected Australian actress and dancer Kristin Wantenaar 
(nee Agnoli) was extremely enthusiastic in her praise of the 
talent on show and the sophisticated standard of Mooroolbark’s 
performance.  

“A very impressive emotional connection to a well-rehearsed and 
beautifully choreographed story-dance” 

Our team were thrilled to be invited to perform at the prestigious 
Awards Night and take home multiple National Story Awards.  
Wakakirri Festival Director Adam Loxley said, “The standard of 
performance and the stories being told by schools this year was 
exceptional so Mooroolbark College should be very proud of their 
award”. 



“This is an amazing awareness piece. The soundtrack was very emotive and complimented this story beautifully. The voice overs 
were a great addition to further enhance this message and provide further education. I absolutely loved the choreography. 
It was very well rehearsed and relevant to tell this story. The movements were all for a reason. The production elements were 
extremely well put together. I loved the emotion this group portrayed. You all really understand emotion and connected the 
dance to other performance elements. This story-dance ticked ALL the boxes for a National Performance. A wonderful story!” – 
National Wakakirri Panel

Felicity Williams - Wakakirri Director

Show Awards
Excellent ensemble, Excellent polished performance, Excellent group dance, Amazing visual 
effects, Excellent soundtrack mix, Best public speaking, Best teamwork, Spirit of Wakakirri.

S tate Awards 
Excellent ensemble, Excellent polished performance, Excellent group dance, Amazing visual 
effects, Excellent soundtrack mix, Best public speaking, Best teamwork, Spirit of Wakakirri, 
National Festival Award– Environmental Story Award (Nomination), National Excellence in 

Performing Arts Award (Nomination) 

In addition to this, Mooroolbark was awarded the privilege of delivering the acknowledgement 
of Country. 

National Awards
National Festival Award– Environmental Story Award, National Excellence in Performing Arts 

Award



In the not too distant future- music is dead! 
Technology has replaced the human touch - all that is 
allowed is soulless automated algo-rhythms! Can our young 
heroes re-awaken the Spirit of Rock and Roll and the save 
the world from a bleak future? 

We Will Rock You was a fun and fast moving musical 
adventure that uses the music of Queen to tell the story of 
how two young individual ‘rebels’ challenge the colourless 
‘norm’ and dare to dream of a brighter- and rockin’- future 
for all of humanity! 

Our mainly junior cast announced themselves as confident 
and talented performers. They sang, danced and acted 
in a superb fashion in presenting a thoroughly entertaining 
production. 

Going forward, the College is in a great position with such 
a talented young cast coming through as our potential 
shining stars of our future productions! 

Our crew of junior students were trained by our returning 
senior crew and they did a brilliant job. The show ran 
incredibly smoothly and looked great! 

Once again, our staff gave generously of their time and 
provided direction, guidance and elbow grease in order to 
make the production happen.  

We Will Rock You was a great return to the Theatre after the 
tribulations of the last few years. And we have wonderful 
young performers to go and see in the future!

Peter Marz - College Production Director/Producer
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The Library is at the heart of every book lover and reader, and this 
year has seen a lot of love for the Library. With a newly designed 
circulation desk and great big windows allowing for a much 
brighter space, there have been a few changes at the Library. 
However, the traditions of plenty of reading recommendations and 
Uno games at lunchtime have remained.  

Our bookmark competition this year saw Bethany Seymour and 
Lillielle Smirnow take out top honours with their incredible artwork 
celebrating the 2022 Book Week theme of “Dreaming with eyes 
open”. Bookmarks are available in the Library with Bethany’s and 
Lilli’s designs. A huge thank you to all the students who entered this 
competition, especially to all of our shortlisted designs. 

The Premier’s Reading Challenge this year saw four students 
complete the challenge. Collectively, they read more than 150 
books! Huge congratulations to Georgie Collyer, Giselle Leonard, 
Hayden Dempster and Vincent Kim.  

The Library continues to be a warm and welcoming space for 
all students and we encourage all students to spend some time 
browsing the well-stocked shelves. There are new books every 
month and all of the Library staff love to provide recommendations. 

Prue Bon - Library Coordinator

LIBRARY
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Mooroolbark College has a great focus on building a positive, active, 
healthy community, promoting connection, and supporting diversity. The 
team is made up of several staff whose primary focus is on the wellbeing of 
all our Mooroolbark students. Following the ravages of COVID our team 
has increased in size and our capacity has expanded. The team members 
bring a range of unique talents to their role and complement each other’s 
strengths and training. 

We take the welfare of our students seriously knowing that confidence and 
academic success are founded in positive mental health. With that in mind, 
we aim to support each student as an individual, listening to their unique 
stories, resourcing them with appropriate skills, and supporting them as they 
explore their personal journey.  

It is an ongoing delight and privilege to spend time with the students, to 
experience their courage, creativity, compassion, energy, resilience, and 
sense of fun and to watch them grow from a hesitant Year 7 student into 
a young adult with a clear sense of who they are and how they want to 
move forward.  

Wellbeing is not the sole preserve of this team; we have a House/
Homegroup system that is set up for the chief purpose of making sure each 

student has a caring adult who will walk beside them through their high school journey. Research tells us that when a 
young person has an adult, outside the family who connects with them and looks out for them, then that person will be 
better protected from the crashing waves and curve balls that life throws at them. Our aim is that all our students will 
feel cared for and looked after, knowing that there is someone in their corner.  

Moving into our newly completed, wellbeing centre has been a highlight for both staff and students. It has given us a 
large, shared space that is welcoming and safe. It has also brought the Houses together with our Wellbeing staff to 
reinforce our united approach to student care. 

We are so grateful that we can play a small part in the journey of these amazing young people as they grapple with 
the joys and challenges that they will inevitably encounter in the years to come. 

John Nichol (Wellbeing Coordinator), Siobhan O’Halloran (Mental Health Care Practitioner), Siobhan Martin (Mental 
Health Care Practitioner), Rebecca Herrick (Counsellor) and Gill Van Der Ende (Chaplain) - Student Wellbeing Team
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This year proved to be a lucky one for the running of the annual Debutante Ball, with both the 58th and 59th 
Debutante Balls being held over the March long weekend.  

In front of special guests, Mr Tyrone Ingham and Ms Harriet Shing (MP), the Year 11 Debutantes and their partners 
were introduced and then showed off their newly acquired dance skills to thunderous applause. On behalf of the 59th 
Debutantes and partners, Sam Tucker, Kyla King, Kayla Manthey and Zach Bos spoke about the joys and excitement 
of participating in such an event, and were gracious in their acknowledgement and thanks to everyone who had 
supported them throughout the preparation stage.  

On Saturday March 12th, 2022, our Year 12 students were finally able to take to the dance floor and participate 
in their Debutante Ball. Hayley Knight, Courtney Deery, Alex Jackson and Jackson Addicott spoke on behalf of the 
59th Debutantes and expressed their sincere appreciation for all the support and hard work that went into ensuring 
that this Ball was able to be held. Our special guests, Ms Belinda Cannington and Ms Bridget Vallence (MP), were 
thoroughly impressed by the class and sophistication of our Debutantes and their partners as they were finally 
presented.  

Participation in the Debutante Ball is something that can’t be done without the support of a large number of people 
within the College community, and our sincere thanks and appreciation to everyone involved in this incredible event is 
extended.  

Prue Bon - Debutante Ball Coordinator
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Shannon van Maanenberg Year 11, R8



At Mooroolbark College, we are fortunate to own an Innovative space in the 
form of a Discovery Centre where students have been busy taking part in various 
STEAM-related experiences throughout the year. 

We started the year with a STEAM day at Yarra Ranges Tech School where 
students from Years 7 to 10 worked with STEM experts from Railway Careers 
where students proposed designs for the new Railway Station. Later a group of 
students attended a Drone Fair at the RMIT campus where they earnt themselves 
junior drone pilot licenses. 

Some students from Year 9 Innovative Science designed shake tables and towers. 
Students also learned how to administer First Aid through VR.

Ashlee Jordan, Bianca Lagwa, Jordan Roache, Tom Stafford, and Shayla Isbel 
received an Inaugral Clayton Utz Yarra Ranges Tech School Teamwork and 
Collaboration award at Box Hill Institute Student Recognition and Awards Night. 
The team Designed a Robot cat for Emotional support. Their solution showed a 
deep understanding of the technology and went above of what was expected. 
They had their robot cat designed with additional movement, sound and 
electronics innovations. They also produced a movie with their robot and provided 
aid to the other students and teams in terms of their technology use and trouble 
shooting. They exhibited the higher standard of Respect and actively employed 
the kind specific and helpful feedback principles. Mooroolbark College students 
were the only junior secondary students who received an award at Box Hill 
Institute.

Tooba Awais - Director of STEAM
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It has been another fantastic year of competition for the House Cup this year. It was 
great to see students getting involved in extra-curricular activities such as Inter-school 
Sports, We Will Rock You Production, Winter Music Concert, Night of Excellence and 
Language Perfect just to mention a few.  

Thank you to all the staff for supporting the House Cup activities throughout the year. 
It was an extremely close competition this year, however, Baan House ended up 
dominating. 

First place in the Sports Cup was Baan on 2351. First place in the Academic Cup 
which is based on student academic endeavours in their subjects was Baan on 
3850. First place for the Merits Cup is based on the number of merits earnt by 
students over the course of the year (reflecting our four school values of Resilience, 
Compassion, Endeavour and Respect) was once again Baan House with 2082. 

First place for the Community Involvement Cup reflects the House that has the 
greatest number students involved in extra-curricular activities and activities where 
they represent our college in the broader community, was Biik on 490 points.

The final results for 2022 were in fourth place Ngawan, third place Biik, second 
place Darrang and in first place Baan on 8422. 

Congratulations to all the students who participated and got involved in earning 
House points for 2022. It was great to see how competitive and close the 
Competition was this year and great to see House pride and school pride reflected 
in our student's endeavours. Thank you to all the House Captains for leading by 
example and for supporting our Houses.

Betty Metaxas - Inter House Activities Coordinator



2022 saw Ngawan again reign champions on the Athletics track for the 7th year in a 
row! Ngawan House looked to instil the College Values into our students with our Captains 
running engaging assemblies, Homegroup activities and raising over $1700 for the 
FIGHT MND foundation. 

Many highlights across the year included, the Swimming & Cross-country Carnivals. Ngawan 
House’s participation in the production was high and more than 1600 merits were handed 
out to Ngawan House students across the year. The Ngawan House spirit was alive and 
well at the carnivals with students dressed brightly and supporting the Yellow Stingers! The 
Thunder Hockey tournament run by our captains was a lot of fun with Y9 becoming the 
eventual champions. 

Academics was once again a real strength throughout the year, with a 
huge number of students receiving recognition for their perseverance 
and dedication to their studies by receiving Principal Awards, mid 
semester and at the end of year Academic Achievement Awards. With 
a special mention to Ash Missen (Year 9), James Odgers (Year 10) 
who received the Mid-semester DUX awards. 

Our students continue to represent the College in a professional 
manner, both during school time and abroad at the many experiences 
on offer. A huge thank you to our Ngawan House Senior Captains this 
year; Nic Bell and Sarah How, supported by Ngawan Middle School 
Captains; Austin Leonard and Jack Mortimore, who’ve contributed 
greatly in 2022 to support the House and whole school. 

Have a great break over the holidays, looking forward to seeing you 
rejuvenated and inspired to achieve your best in 2023. 

Go Stingers!

Matthew Bell - Ngawan House Leader

SENIOR CAPTAINS 
Nic Bell and Sarah How

MIDDLE SCHOOL CAPTAINS
Austin Leonard and Jack Mortimore

In 2022, Ngawan House had many plans put to action. We 
chose to raise money for the MND charity as it was something 
special that we could do, raising over $1500 through BBQ’s run 
by students and donations. We ran a Homegroup noodle hockey 
competition with the aim to bring more fun into our Homegroups. 
Throughout this year we all the enjoyed our time as being 
Ngawan House Captains and working alongside the Ngawan 
House team. We wish all the best for the future Ngawan House 
Captains hoping they can continue the legacy. 

Nic Bell and Sarah How
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SENIOR CAPTAINS 
Alayna Corner and Lauren Smith-Anderson

MIDDLE SCHOOL CAPTAINS
Niamh Delaney and Makayla Knight

Wow, what an incredible year!
As 2022 comes to an end, it is wonderful to reflect on the outstanding achievements and 
efforts from all our Baan House students. The year saw us be named House Champions for 
the 3rd straight year, we acknowledge all the contributions from all our students. 

We had an incredibly large number of students work together to achieve House points 
across all the sporting events. This culminated in us winning the Sporting Endeavour trophy for 
the second time. We also had a huge number of students representing the College proudly 
at various interschool sport events. 

This year saw a large number of students work together to achieve the highest number of 
merits across the year. We had a grand total of 1939 merits from each of the values. While this achievement is not 
possible without every students’ hard work, we must also acknowledge 
Anisa Aganovic and Aliyah Orwin for both receiving a Principal’s Award. 

Baan House were also the recipients of the Academic Trophy for 2022. 
This was earnt through the hard work in every CAT by all Baan students 
across the year. We had an incredible number of High Distinction and 
Honours students as well as Tegan Barber who won the Dux award for 
Year 7. 

Our House has been led by Senior Captains Alayna Corner and Lauren 
Smith-Anderson and Middle School Captains Neave Delaney and 
Makayla Knight. The team are to be congratulated on their contributions 
made throughout the year. They worked tirelessly behind the scenes, 
speaking passionately at each of our House assemblies and leading the 
many House activities.  

In farewelling our Year 12 students, we acknowledged their great 
qualities and diverse skills to take forward into their future. It has been 
amazing to see their growth over the years at the College and we wish 
them all the best in their future endeavours. 

I would like to acknowledge the hard work that Abbie Hansen and Jade 
Hubben demonstrate each day in their role as a coordinator. The care 
and support they show all our students is of the highest quality and our 
students are lucky to have them. I also want to thank  Ruth Donaldson 
(Learning Mentor) and Maria Pisano (Pathways advisor) for their support 
of our students. There is a long list of students who’s school year has 
been made easier with their guidance.

To all those in Baan House, stay safe over the holidays. I look forward to 
seeing you all again next year to continue your efforts to make us proud of our great House. 

Andrew U’Ren - Baan House Leader
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We are proud to have been your captains this year for Baan 
House. Bringing many victories, including the House cup, it has 
been an honour to have lead this great success. Helping rees-
tablish our House identity has been on of our highlights. After a 
few years of covid impacted education, it has been a privilege to 
frontier a year focused on bringing our Baan House community 
together.

We are so proud of your efforts this year and wish you all the best 
of luck in your studies and future endeavours.

Alayna Corner and Lauren Smith-Anderson



2022 has been an exciting year for Darrang House. We have moved into our new office in 
the Wellbeing Centre and have enjoyed welcoming our students into our new space. At the 
official opening of the Wellbeing Centre, we were privileged to hear from our Wellbeing 
Co-ordinator Mr Nichol, about the importance of supporting each other and being kind. It 
was a meaningful way to open the space and helped to reinforce the idea that the Student 
Wellbeing & Learning Centre really is the heart of the school. 

Darrang has had a successful year of sporting carnivals, and we are proud to say that 
we were the overall winners of the annual Cross 
Country event! Our win at this event has given us 
a taste of success and we now have our eyes on 

the big prize of the House Cup in 2023.

Aside from our sporting achievements, we are also proud of our academic 
successes. It was impressive to see so many of our Darrang students being 
rewarded for their hard work at our Mid-Year Academic Awards assembly, 
and we are proud of the commitment and enthusiasm that our students show 
towards their studies. We also had numerous students receive Values Awards 
this year as a testament to their ongoing display of our College 
values of Respect, Endeavour, Resilience, and Compassion. 
Another highlight of 2022 was our House Assemblies. Our 
Senior Captains, Steph Troiano and TC Lian Ching, spoke at 
each assembly about our school values, with a particular focus 
on small things that each member of our House could do to 
better our school community. They spoke passionately about the 
value of Compassion and how a seemingly insignificant gesture 
of kindness could have a positive impact on someone’s life. We 
would also like to thank our Middle Captains, Bailey Paget and 
Mel Price-O’Reilly, for their contribution to the assemblies. The 
Teacher Hotseat segment was a fan favourite and will definitely be making a return in 2023! 

To our Year 12 students, we wish you all the best on whatever path you choose next. We thank you for your 
contribution to Mooroolbark College over the past six years, and hope to see many of you return next year as 
student helpers or simply to pop in for a chat. 

And lastly, to the Darrang House Team – Jenny Roberts, Alex Scott, Sarah Coghlan, and Sarah Pearsall – thank you 
for your ongoing support. To our fabulous Darrang Homegroup teachers – we thank you for ensuring that every 
student starts the day with a friendly face and a supportive environment. 

We hope that all of our Darrang students have a happy and safe holiday break, and we look forward to starting a 
new chapter with you in 2023. Bring on the House Cup! 

Sarah Garnaut - Darrang House Leader

SENIOR CAPTAINS 
Tial Cung Lian Ching and Stephanie Troiano

MIDDLE SCHOOL CAPTAINS
Bailey Paget and Melody Price-O'Reilly
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2022 was a year we will never forget. Our captaincy allowed us 
to grow as individuals and we could not be more grateful.  
This year saw Darrang House come together and support one 
another across all areas, after multiple disrupted years. This year 
our goals as a House were to increase involvement in school 
events and recognise and celebrate the achievements of Darrang 
House students, which as a House, we succeeded with. Reflecting 
on our speech at assembly we would like to remind students to 
continue spreading kindness and compassion! 

Goodbye Darrang! We wish you all the best

Tial Cung  Lian Ching and Stephanie Troiano



2022 was a great year in Biik House. Our students 
showed amazing resilience, compassion, endeavour, 
and respect during the year. Throughout the year we 
had a strong focus on compassion in our assemblies 
and homegroups, with key messages about showing 
kindness to those around you as we re-adjusted to our 
normal routines and completing a whole year onsite. 
Biik House won the Community Involvement Cup and 
came third overall in the House Cup.  

Biik House continued the trend of receiving 
lots of merits this year and this meant we gave out many Value Awards. 
Congratulations to Carter Rose in Year 7 who received a Principal Award in 
Term 3, incredible achievement to get all four values awards in such a short time 
and very well deserved. 

Biik House wore their red colour with pride at the carnival days and 
showed outstanding support for their peers that were competing on the 
days. At the swimming carnival we were the loudest and proudest house 
there, with our red hand clappers and Biik House chant filling the stands 
with noise. The chant continued at the athletics carnival and the costumes 
of dinosaurs, racing cars and more were incredible. 

Thank you to our senior Biik House Captains; Jessie Dawt Tha Hlei Par 
and Jess Voigt and the Middle Biik House Captains; Blake Hazeldene 
and Keira Leonard. These four captains worked together from the 
beginning of the year, enthusiastic to make a difference in Biik House. 
They presented at assemblies with passion and shared strong messages 
of showing kindness to those around you. The captains organised an 
outstanding Biik House dodgeball tournament that saw R8 take the 
win. At carnivals, their energy was on fire, they rallied up their peers 
to compete for house points and revved the crowds up to get the Biik 
House chant going. 

A shout out to the Biik House team – Lucas Unland, Aaron Cross, Dannielle Keogh, and Sarah Pearsall for showing 
incredible support to all our students by supporting their wellbeing, strengthening their learning, and celebrating 
their achievements. Thank you to the Biik House Homegroup staff for their ongoing support to our students each 
morning,and running engaging activities. You make a difference to each student’s day.

To the Year 12 students of 2022, congratulations on completing your schooling. You have all shown remarkable 
resilience throughout the years and should be extremely proud of yourselves. We are very proud of you, and we wish 
you all the best with your future endeavours. To all our Biik House students, well done on another fantastic year. Have 
a safe and happy holiday, we look forward to welcoming you back in 2023.  

Allie Grey-Smith - Biik House Leader

SENIOR CAPTAINS 
Dawt Tha Hlei Par and Jessica Voigt

MIDDLE SCHOOL CAPTAINS
Blake Hazeldene and Keira Leonard

Biik House this year has been very focused on spreading kindness 
and compassion. We have been so proud of the way Biik House 
students have embraced the merit activity we initiated, jumping 
at the opportunity to acknowledge and praise their peers acts of 
kindness and compassionate words. We are proud of every student 
in our House and the contributions they have made to elevate Biik 
House and make it such an enjoyable experience to be a captain. 

Thank you for having us, we will miss you all and the Biik House team 
dearly.

Dawt Tha Hlei Par and Jessica Voigt
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In Term 1 the College hosted the annual swimming 
carnival at Croydon Memorial Pool. The carnival is 

always a terrific way to kick off the year! 

Baan House were awarded the House Swimming 
Trophy after an extremely close contest. It was 

great to see students from all four Houses 
competing for points in the 50m lap pool, walking 
lane and the house water polo tournament. We 
had plenty of terrific performances in the pool. 

Age champions are awarded to students who 
competed in numerous races throughout the day 
and achieved maximum points for their House.
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The Athletics Carnival is always a highlight on 
the school calendar. The grandstand was flooded 

in a sea of blue, green, red and yellow with 
students of all year levels ready to participate. 

Everywhere you looked there were record 
breaking performances and valuable House 

points being earned. The ‘longest kick’ contest 
competition gained plenty of attraction with 

students stepping up to the plate to unleash a 
torpedo across in the infield of Knox Athletics Track. 

Once again, the Ngawan proved extremely 
hard to beat, taking out the 2022 Athletics 

Carnival title. 

ATH
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The final sports carnival is our Cross Country Carnival 
held at Lilydale Lake. The weather was on our side with 
the sun shining over the lake and over 400 students 
running along the sand to cross the finish line. 

Darrang House were our champions. This was brought 
on by fantastic participation, as well as some terrific 
individual efforts. Well done to all students who attended 
the meet. 

Extra recognition needs to go Reuben Johnson in 
Year 10, who progressed all the way to the State 
Championships and placed in the top 25. Incredible 
effort Reuben!
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Record numbers of participants signed up for the variety of Interschool Sports on offer. Mooroolbark College had 
some superb results, with special mentions to the following teams who progressed to the EMR championships. This is 
the most teams we’ve had qualify in recent years. Amazing work!  

Year 8 Girls Volleyball 
Year 8 Boys Volleyball 

Intermediate Girls Volleyball 
Senior Boys Volleyball 

Intermediate Girls Volleyball 
Senior Girls Tennis 

Year 7 Boys Baseball

Year 7 Boys Soccer 
Senior Boys Soccer 
Year 8 Girls Netball 
Year 8 Boys Football 

Year 8 Girls Badminton 
Senior Girls Badminton 

Intermediate Boys Basketball

In addition to this, we had two teams win the EMR Championships and progress to the state finals. Congratulations to 
our Year 7 girls Netball and Year 7 girls Volleyball teams, we’re so proud of you!  
Bring on 2023! 

Ryan Exon - Interschool Sport Coordinator
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Accounting - Jay Stephens

Art - Emilee Mitchell

Biology - Rhys Thomson

Business Management - Josh Kuszlaba

Chemistry - Rhys Thomson

EAL - Esther Ngun Tha Sung

English - Rhys Thomson

English Language - Emily Reid

Further Mathematics - Stephanie Trioano

Health & Human Development - Sheridan Rancie

Legal Studies - Emily Reid

Mathematical Methods - Rhys Thomson

Media - Shyla Borg

Music - Esther Ngun Tha Sung

Outdoor & Environmental Studies - Kyle Roache

Physical Education - Jackson Addicott

Physics - Rhys Thomson

Psychology - Lauren Triangolo

Studio Arts - Dawt Tha Hlei Par

Systems Engineering - Travis Moir

Visual Communication Design - Alayna Corner

VCAL PDS - Bawi Dong Aithang

VCAL WRS - Jason Dunn

VCAL Literacy - Chelsea Johns

VCAL Numeracy - Zoe Doutch-Gardnier

SUBJECT AWARD RECIPIENTS

Mooroolbark College
Class of 2022

HOUSE AWARD RECIPIENTS

Baan House

Emily Reid  and Hayley Knight

Darrang House

Rhys Thomson and Sheridan Rancie

Biik House

Jessica Voigt

Ngawan House

Jackson Addicott and Daniel Petrella

GENERAL AWARD RECIPIENTS

VCE Arts Exhibition People's Choice Award 

Shaylah Haywood

Doug Fraser Maths and Science Award

Rhys Thomson

Long Tan Award for leadership and teamwork

Emily Reid

Future Innovators Award for motivation, innovation 
and achievement in STEAM

Rhys Thomson

Ampol All-Rounder Award

Jackson Addicott



Madison Adams

Interests: Sleeping, being with friends, watching footy with dad

Future aspirations: Something to do with sports/PE

"High School Musical was pretty unrealistic"

Jackson Addicott

Interests: Sport and hanging out with my mates

Future aspirations: A doctor working in the sports industry

"Thanks, Basil"

Van Bawi Dong Aithang

Interests: Volleyball and singing

Future aspirations: Nursing and helping people

"I don't want to go"

Carly Anderson

Interests: Hairdressing

Future aspirations: Travelling

"I want to thank Google, Wikipedia and whoever invented 
copy and paste"

Jackson Alexander

Interests: Sports, KFC and music

Future aspirations: Be a paramedic

"I'm not him"

Harrison Argus

Interests: Cars and videogames

Future aspirations: Who knows?

"Good morning, and in case I don't see ya, good evening, 
good afternoon, and goodnight"

Mia Austin

Interests: Footy and travel

Future aspirations: Continue playing for Carlton, study Exercise 
Science and travel

"Can I please fill my drink bottle up?"

Van Tum Sang Bawi Hrin

Interests: Sleeping

Future aspirations: Become a tradie

"Be more positive and less negative"

Nic Bell

Interests: Footy, cooking new stuff in the kitchen and making 
progress in the gym

Future aspirations: Become a radiologist and be the best 
person I can be

"I'm 6 ft in shoes"

Lachlan Breen

Interests: Sports

Future aspirations: Become a physiotherapist, be rich and be 
happy

"Yes, I am really 6 ft 6"

Luke Campbell

Interests: Sport, hanging out with mates, aviation, cars and 
history

Future aspirations: Completing a History course

"Yes, mate"

Joshua Bartlett

Interests: Basketball, gym and wakeboarding

Future aspirations: Start a business,  have a healthy family, 
travel the world and make a career out of basketball

"Say mums"

Liliana Baynham

Interests: Netball/basketball, listening to music, hanging around 
with family and friends and cooking

Future aspirations: Travelling, uni and a career

"Don't sweat the small stuff"

Chloe Bellinger

Interests: Reading, cooking, photography, animals, talking, TV 
shows and hanging out with friends

Future aspirations: Find happiness in my career and trying to 
enjoy the many highs and lows of life

"Cold hands, warm heart"

Shantelle Brodie

Interests: Sleeping

"Deez"

Scott Cavanagh

Interests: Sport

Future aspirations: Continuing to play tennis and cricket

"Yes, mate"



Courtney Deery

Interests: Footy and spending time with friends

Future aspirations: Paediatric nursing

“It’s Courtney not Jayde”

Marcus De Martino Rosaroll

Interests: Footy and golf

Future aspirations: Become a physio

“I’ve been called the songbird of my generation”

Darcy Draper

Interests: Ducks

Future aspirations: Working at BTA towbars and the Police force

"I would like to thank Google and the copy paste feature...
without them I wouldn't be here"

Joshua Edwards

Interests: Gundam models, gaming, Gundams and ferrets

Future aspirations: Robotics engineering

"Life is crazy, but ferrets are crazier"

Tayla Evans

Future aspirations: Become a nurse or paramedic

"Shoulda done VECAL"

Jayde Deery

Interests: Hanging out with friends and family

Future aspirations: Vet nursing or nursing, and travelling around 
Europe

"It's Jayde, not Courtney"

Zoe Doutch-Gardiner

Interests: Hanging out with friends and having new adventures

Future aspirations: Travel the world

“Did everyone see that? Because I will not be doing it again” 
- Jack Sparrow

Jason Dunn

Interests: Motorbikes, video games and gym

Future aspirations: Carpentry and travelling

"The roof is not my son but I'll raise it"

Perla El Smaili

Interests: Music, reading and hanging out with friends

Future aspirations: Work then Uni

"I'm gonna do really bad in Accounting"

Ajay Fairweather

Interests: Money and going out

Future aspirations: Become rich, win the lottery or Maccas 
Monopoly

“If you can’t change the people around you, then change the 
people around you”

Ashlee Charlton

Interests: Going out for dinner with friends and watching 
Essendon lose most weeks

Future aspirations: Travel and primary school teaching

"Yes, I am Tyler’s younger sister"

Alayna Corner

Interests: Art and gym

Future aspirations: To study Psychology and Personal Training, 
and travel.

"Like everything, I spent way too long overthinking this"

Sarah Daniell

Interests: Hanging with friends, binging shows and gym

Future aspirations: Work, save money and go to Uni

"Wait, did I put my handbrake up?"

Noah Coles

Interests: Sleeping and procrastinating doing homework.

Future aspirations: Something in Sports Management

"I'm not great at the advice, can I interest you in a sarcastic 
comment?"

Lachlan Crowe

Interests: Art, technology and spending time with my friends 
and family

Future aspirations: A career in IT

"I have the high ground"

Dawt Tha Hlei Par

Interests: Spending time with my family and friends and staying 
at home

Future aspirations: Tertiary education, to travel around the 
world and experience new cultures

"Everyday's a new bikk-inning"



Tayla Ferguson

Interests: Netball and AFL

Future aspirations: To go to TAFE and become a nurse

"I will actually try this time"

Jessica Francis

Interests: Playing footy and seeing friends

Future aspirations: Get rich or die trying

"Almost failed VCAL, how are ya?"

Mikayla-Jayde Glover

Interests: Dancing, drawing, designing, photography, fashion

Future aspirations: Travel and some kind of career in the arts

"Can I have the keys to the kitchen please?"

Declan Finch

Interests: Playing footy and golf

Future aspirations: Get rich and retire young

"Say mums"

Amy Garratt

Interests: Camping, watching movies, cooking and hanging out 
with friends

Future aspirations: To study Criminology at Uni

"Every song is a head banger as long as you bang your head"

Tanayah Godley

Interests: Laughing at my own jokes

Future aspirations: Move to Hamilton Island

"Can we move the SAC? I have a concert the night before"

Aidan Gomiscek

Interests: Music, guitar, cars, basketball, gaming, watching TV, 
working out and collecting shoes

Future aspirations: Start my own business, make heaps of 
money, retire at 35 and go to space

"I look better in person"

Mia Gordon

Subjects: English, Further Mathematics, Health and Human 
Development, Physical Education and Psychology

Benjamin Grant

Interests: Sport, cars and story writing

Future aspirations: Sports journalism

"Yes, mate"

Gemma Hancock

Interests: Playing basketball, hanging out with my friends, 
Netflix and gym

Future aspirations: To play high level basketball

"Effort is the key to every door"

Shelly Hart

Interests: Arts, writing, and music

Future aspirations: Defer and use that time to work on the 
things I want to work on

"Get crow'd"

Jasmine Goodwin

Future aspirations: Work in social work or interior design

"Oh hell, naw"

Ben Graaf

Interests: Sport, music and woodwork

Future aspirations: To be a chippy, and potentially have a farm 
to avoid tax

"Life is like a sandwich; no matter which way you flip it, the 
bread comes first"

Luke Griffin

Interests: Playing cricket and watching footy

Future aspirations: Working somewhere in the sports industry

"Cheats don't prosper"

Melissa Hand

Interests: Reading, drawing and anime

Future aspirations: To live a happy, peaceful life and work in 
the design industry

 "No amount of talent trumps hard work"

Gemma Hargrave

Interests: Partying with my friends and watching movies with 
my puppies

Future aspirations: Work as a nanny overseas, start my own 
family and live in a big house near the beach

"If someone asks you to do something, do it really bad so they 
never ask you to do it again"



Sarah How

Interests: Playing netball

Future aspirations: Working full time or uni

“The most beautiful thing you can be is yourself” - Barbie

Lilliana Iuta

Interests: Music, reading, spending time with my family and 
enjoying the positive vibes

Future aspirations: Catch up on sleep, take a gap year and 
experience other opportunities out in life

“Wait what’re we doing?”

Alexander Jackson

Interests: Fishing, skiing, camping, jetskiing, driving and making 
money

Future aspirations: Make lots of money, travel and spend all 
that money

"He's not me"

Amelia Kavanagh

Interests: Art, netball and friends

Future aspirations: Ask me in 10 years

"I’m glad that’s over!"

Bailey Kilby

Interests: Music

Future aspirations: Become an electrician

"High school is about the destination rather than the journey, 
thank god that its over though"

Zung Tha Thung Hringthar

Subjects: VCAL Literacy, VCAL Numeracy, VCAL Personal 
Development Skills, VCAL Work Related Skills

Reilly Jacobs

Interests: Sport and watching movies

Future aspirations: Playing football, travel and to have a 
comfortable career

"This is your life, and it's ending one minute at a time" - Tyler 
Durden

Chelsea Johns

Interests: Gym

Future aspirations: Study Justice and have a glow up

"When I die, I want the people I did group projects with to 
lower me into the ground so they can let me down one last 
time"

Anu Ngun Bor Cin Kheng Lot

Interests: Travelling

Future aspirations: Study nursing at Uni

"1 Corinthians 16:14"

Ebony-Rose Kilgour

Interests: Dancing and going out with my friends

Future aspirations: Become a midwife and travel

"Hold on, gotta take my BeReal"

Stella Haukinima

Interests: Sport, travelling and music

Future aspirations: Uni, travelling and starting a sport program 
for disadvantaged youth

"Use code STELLA at the door"

Bianka Hazeldene

Interests: Listening to music, going to concerts and spending 
time with friends

Future aspirations: Travel and experience new cultures, and to 
study Psychology

"I think fearless is having fears but jumping anyway" - Taylor 
Swift

Tarryn Hodgett

Interests: Gym

Future aspirations: High school teacher

"That was nothing like High School Musical"

Shaylah Haywood

Interests: Art, music, sport, dirk bike riding and outdoor 
adventures

Future aspirations: Achieve a career to do with artistic talent

"Whoops"

Samantha Henwood

Interests: PE and napping

Future aspirations: Travelling and a career in paramedicine

"Class is better when it’s warm"

Jazmine Hosie

Interests: Spending time with my family and friends and 
exercising

Future aspirations: Become a teacher

"xoxo"



Hayley Knight

Interests: Live music/concerts, funky socks and spending all my 
money

Future aspirations: To travel as much as possible

"High school never taught me how to walk up stairs"

Billy-Dean Kurupo

Interests: Messing around, technology, joking with friends and 
eating

Future aspirations: We've got to wait and find out, don't we?

"Is not my lover"

Joshua Kuszlaba

Interests: Parks and Rec and The Office

Future aspirations: Uni and travel

"My year of looking like Jesus"

Biak Hlei Par Kung

Interests: Sporting and singing

Future aspirations: Become a good teacher

"Silence and smiles are two powerful tools"

Ella Kuszlaba

Interests: Going out with friends, music and concerts, exploring 
new places and travelling

Future aspirations: Study Health Science and travel

"It's important to always look where you're headed rather than 
where you were" - The Lion King

Dylan Lamb

Interests: Music, games and baseball

Future aspirations: A career in biomedicine

“Would you rather have unlimited games but no more bacon or 
games, unlimited games, but no more games”

Joshua Lopez

Interests: Basketball and gym

Future aspirations: Not sure

"Say mums"

Ryan Manini

Interests: Motorbikes, fishing, camping and footy

Future aspirations: Become a plumber

Emilee Mitchell

Interests: Observing people and chilling at home watching 
movies

Future aspirations: Have a gap year, study Horticulture (or 
Agriculture) and Criminology and enjoy my life

"Yesterday is history, tomorrow is a mystery, but today is a gift, 
that is why it is called the present" - Master Oogway

Bailey Morris

Interests: Weightlifting and cooking

Future aspirations: Psychology at uni

"I’ve been strangling my Bailey voodoo doll" - James Taylor

Esther Ngun Tha Sung

Interests: Singing and dancing

Future aspirations: To be a big business owner that can 
contribute a great deal to our future society

"Watch out! I may be your future prime minister!"

Tial Cung Lian Ching

Interests: Sports

Future aspirations: Attend Uni and work

"Hi everything!"

Washalom Luri

Interests: Soccer, music, gaming, movies/TV shows and anime

Future aspirations: Work and family

"The plans of the diligent end up in profit, but those who hurry 
end up with loss."

Mikayla McInnes

Interests: Photography and sewing

Future aspirations: Travel and a double degree in Nursing and 
Midwifery

"What a 'sass'-quatch" - James Taylor

Travis Moir

Interests: Sports, cooking, gaming, music, fishing, camping, 
hiking, metalworking and electrical work

Future aspirations: Become a certified electrician

"Figure out what you want to do, before you waste your time"

Charlotte Murray

Interests: Outdoors, netball, basketball, wake boarding and 
rock climbing

Future aspirations: Pursue outdoor education, medical field, 
army and travel

"Mate"



Emily Reid

Interests: Music and napping

Future aspirations: Travel and study Occupational Therapy at 
uni

"I hope the ATAR calculator was accurate"

Kayley Robertson

Interests: Spending time with friends and family, and going to 
the gym

Future aspirations: Uni and travel

"This was nothing like High School Musical told me it would be"

Jordan Scott

Interests: Soccer and walking my dog

Future aspirations: Go to RMIT for Osteopathy

“If you’re committed enough, you can make any story work” - 
Saul Goodman

Jordan Shepherd

Interests: Architecture, infrastructural and interior design, hiking, 
cycling and Urbex

Future aspirations: To see Machu Picchu, Petra, Egypt, 
Colosseum and the completion of the Sagrada Família

"Real"

Hayden Smith

Interests: Footy, fishing and surfing

Future aspirations: Have a happy and health family, and make 
life long memories

"What you dooking at boi?"

Sam Roberts

Interests: Basketball

Future aspirations: Something within the sports industry

"That’s dragged"

Morgan Schmidt

Interests: Seeing friends, travelling and baking

Future aspirations: Uni and travel

"She'll be right"

Lachlan Scott

Interests: Fishing, camping and four wheel driving

Future aspirations: A carpentry apprenticeship

"I didn’t break it, I was just testing its durability"

Jannika Siljander

Interests: Naps and online shopping

Future aspirations: A gap year, work full time and then maybe 
Uni

"Does my hair look OK?"

Xavier Smith

Interests: Footy, gym and basketball

Future aspirations: Play AFL or VFL and get a Sports Science 
degree

"I'm gonna play AFL"

Kuei Nyok

Interests: Procrastination

Future aspirations: Become a midwife and a successful 
entrepreneur

"You don’t like my aesthetic SHURUP, your gonna like it today"

Grace Pearce

Interests: Drawing, music, cricket, tennis, rollerblading and 
creative writing

Future aspirations: Uni and a career in the creative arts or 
media area

"Just breathe"

Piter Mang Lian Sawm

Interests: Volleyball, soccer, table tennis, badminton, sleeping 
and eating

Future aspirations: An apprenticeship

"Don't give up, always pray to God"

Madeleine Paisley

Interests: Concerts, going out, spending time with my family and 
friends

Future aspirations: A diploma in Beauty and become a physio

"Don’t you worry, pal, you had a good run"

Daniel Petrella

Interests: Gym, cooking and annoying Mr Taylor

Future aspirations: Full time work well and to develop myself 
both professionally and personally

"Gains, Sunday rates & real estates”

Sheridan Rancie

Interests: Watching TV and seeing friends

Future aspirations: A double degree of Nursing and Midwifery

"Can I have a lollipop?"



Lauren Smith-Anderson

Interests: Spending time with my friends and family

Future aspirations: Become a paramedic

"It’s Lauren, not Bonnie"

Mitchell Steele

Interests: Work and basketball

Future aspirations: A restaurant manager or a Bachelor in 
Business, Psychology or Criminology

"The burgers are better at Hungry Jack's"

Lachlan Sturrock

Interests: Cars, fishing, video games and catching up with mates

Future aspirations: An apprenticeship

"If one day speed kills me, do not cry because I was smiling"

Zachary Sposito

Interests: Music, cars and building

Future aspirations: Work in the building industry and start a 
business with my cousins

"They told you it would go quick but you never tend to listen" 
- ZB

Jay Stephens

Interests: Maths and science

Future aspirations: Commerce at Uni

"Isn't it funny how day by day nothing changes, but when we 
look back, everything is different" - C.S. Lewis

Brayden Sutherland

Interests: Sports, cars, and travelling

Future aspirations: Hopefully a job I enjoy

"Don’t study me, you won’t graduate"

Tyla Jo Tarrant

Interests: Reading, writing, film and being with with my friends

Future aspirations: To study arts, film, and literature, and 
teaching

"Wear your crown"

Ebany Thomson

Interests: Hanging out with friends and family, softball and art

Future aspirations: To see where life takes me

“Don’t let the muggles get you down" - Ron Weasley

Nattapol Thongkham

Interests: Soccer, games and basketball

Future aspirations: Work that I like

"You can overcome anything if, and only if, you love something 
enough" - Lionel Messi

Darcy Travis

Interests: Footy and basketball

Future aspirations: Small time criminal

 "@darcytravis24"

Lauren Triangolo

Interests: Hanging out with friends

Future aspirations: Travel around the world

"Yes, my last name actually means triangle"

Laura Taylor

Interests: Make up, fashion, film making, gym and guinea pigs

Future aspirations: Become a film director, and create and 
direct my own films

"See my face on the big screen and think to yourself, 'wow, 
that's Laura Taylor'"

Rhys Thomson

Interests: Geocaching, beetle fighting and soap carving

Future aspirations: Study Civil Engineering at Uni

"Have you marked the SAC's yet?"

Melanie Tisch

Interests: Horse riding, animals, dog training and going out with 
friends

Future aspirations: Something in the animal industry and 
working with animals

"My level of sarcasm has gotten to the point where I don't 
even know if I am kidding or not"

Zeke Tresidder

Interests: Sports, 4wd, fishing and camping

Future aspirations: Completing an apprenticeship and working 
as a carpenter 

"I’ll do it later…"

Stephanie Troiano

Interests: Seeing live bands, sewing and spending time with 
friends and family

Future aspirations: To travel and run my own Melbourne 
based ethical fashion brand

"Only spent one of my free periods studying"



Congratulations 
Year 12 

We wish you all  the best

Exile Wisley

Interests: Basketball and gym

Future aspirations: PT or NBL-NBL1

"Say word"

Van Biak Ceu Zaitu

Interests: Gym and music

Future aspirations: Live a fulfilling life

"Above all else, guard your heart, for everything you do flows 
from it"

Sheba Za Thang

Interests: Music

Future aspirations: Attend Uni

"What the heck was this?"

Mitchell Wighton

Interests: Cars and table tennis

Future aspirations: Architecture at uni and further my career 
at Hungry Jack's

"Okay bet"

Samantha Tucker

Interests: Wakeboarding and baking

Future aspirations: To road trip around Australia and go 
overseas

"13 years…done and dusted"

Aarnav Vatsa

Interests: Cricket, soccer, spending time with friends and family

Future aspirations: Become an accountant and play in high 
grade club cricket

"Failures are the most important things in life because success 
doesn’t teach you as much, it just boosts your ego"

Jessica Voigt

Interests: Travelling, reading a good book, days out in the city 
and TV

Future aspirations: To become a MICA paramedic

"I'm trying! What are you yelling at me for!" - James Taylor

Thomas Van Thawng Mang

Interests: Dancing, eating and sleeping

Future aspirations: To be rich and famous

"I'm the best looking one here - YOU THOUGHT"

Amber Veerman

Subjects: VCAL Literacy, VCAL Numeracy, VCAL Personal 
Development Skills, VCAL Work Related Skills

William Watsford

Interests: Video games, film and animation

Future aspirations: Become a criminal lawyer

"It wasn’t always easy, but it was worth it"
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